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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Miller welcomed Seminole County Commissioner, Daryl McLain.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2001
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, October 2, 2001.

Motion passed.

3.
CONSENT AGENDA

President Dale advised of a last minute item to be added to the Consent Agenda.

Consider approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 94-53 with Chief Automotive Systems, Inc., for Building 401-A, located at 1173 29th Street

President Dale recommended approval of Addendum D to Lease Number 94-53 with Chief Automotive Systems, Inc., for Building 401-A.  The term is for one (1) year with no options to renew.  The lease consists of 6,300 square feet at $2.95 per square foot.  The annual rent is $18,585.00; the monthly rent is $1,657.16, effective October 1, 2001.

A. Consider approval of FDOT Public Transportation Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 1 for JPA Number 40883119401 to include Precision Approach Path Indicator (PAPI) relocation at the approach end of Runway 27R 

The FDOT has agreed to include the relocation of a Precision Approach Path Indicator (PAPI) for Runway 27R as part of another existing grant which provided funding for acquisition and installation of four (4) PAPI lights for Runways 18/36 and 9R/27L.  There is no additional  funding included in this Supplemental JPA, but the modification to the original grant agreement is needed to change the description of the project.  The original grant included sufficient funds for the entire project, including the additional light relocation.

Staff recommended acceptance of the agreement and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents.

B. Consider approval of amendments to FDOT Joint Participation Agreements 40602819401, 40520519401, 40613819401, 40521119401, and 40759919401 for purposes of modifying FDOT administrative procedural matters

The FDOT has recently made internal administrative modifications to their grant processes that will provide more efficient project management by the SAA.  These changes will no longer require FDOT review of construction plans, specifications, contract documents, and third party contracts, which in the past have been lengthy and cumbersome processes.  In lieu of this, FDOT will now simply require the SAA to provide written certifications that we have met the various statutory requirements relative to a specific project.

The amendments covered by this action relate to five (5) previously-issued grant agreements.  The Board has already approved a similar amendment during the September 2001 meeting.  FDOT will be sending additional amendments to the remaining outstanding grants once they complete the paperwork.

Staff recommended approval.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-26 with John G. Maijub for 24.41 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue [2675 Beardall Avenue]

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-26 with John G. Maijub for 24.41 acres of land on the east side of Beardall Avenue.  The term is for one (1) year, with no options to renew.  The lease consists of 24.41 acres at $32.773 per acre.  The annual rent is $800.00; the monthly rent is $71.34, effective November 1, 2001.

D. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-36 with A & B Roofing Company, Inc., for Building 513, located at 3905 Moore Station Road

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-36 with A & B Roofing Company, Inc., for Building 513 located at 3905 Moore Station Road.  As part of the purchase contract for this property, this is a leaseback agreement with a month-to-month term.  The monthly rent is $1,000.00, effective October 25, 2001.
E. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-37 with Edwina Casad for Building 301, located at 2822 Aileron Circle

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-37 with Edwina Casad, for Building 301 located at 2822 Aileron Circle.  The term is for one (1) year with no option to renew.  The lease consists of 2,220 square feet at $3.5135 per square foot.  The annual rent is $7,800.00; the monthly rent is $650.00, effective November 1, 2001.
F. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-38 with Jason and Angie Colbert for Building 514, located at 3055 Cameron Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-38 with Jason and Angie Colbert for Building 514, located at 3055 Cameron Avenue.  As part of the purchase contract for this property, this is a leaseback agreement with an initial term of two (2) years.  The lease consists of 1,224 square feet at a rate of $1.00 annually effective October 23, 2001.  The tenant has the option of the first right of refusal for an additional three (3) years at a rental rate of $400.00 per month.
G. Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-39 with Scott A. Byer for Building 303, located at 2850 Aileron Circle

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-39 with Scott A. Byer for Building 303, located at 2850 Aileron Circle.  The term is for one (1) year, with no option to renew.  The lease consists of 1,940 square feet at $4.0206 per square foot.  The annual rent is $7,800.00; the monthly rent is $650.00, effective November 1, 2001.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the Consent Agenda including the additional item and Items A through G.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding discussion at the October meeting and the motion made that when we did a lease with no guarantee the President would make a recommendation as to whether the Board should approve without any guarantee.  There had been no recommendation on the consent agenda.  

President Dale advised some of the leases were done as a result of purchasing properties, and they were part of the contract deal.  Others had signed individually so they all have personal guarantees.

Board Member Glenn questioned one-year leases with no option to renew.

Discussion by President Dale regarding the lease policy approved by the Board, which had authorized him to seek one-year leases instead of month-to-month leases.  Some of the lessee’s do not wish to have the option to renew at the end of one year.  

Board Member Howell asked if the President would add the comments to the agenda in the future.

Board Member Longstaff advised that some guarantees are normal but in the case of not having any guarantee it should be so noted on the agenda.  Otherwise the Board could assume that it was guaranteed.

Motion passed.

4.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
Election of officers for the Sanford Airport Authority Board of Directors

Chairman Miller turned the meeting over to Counsel for election of officers.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel opened the nomination for Chairman.

Board Member Robertson and Board Member Wright nominated Mr. Miller as Chairman.

Nominations were closed.
Discussion ensued.

Mr. Miller was unanimously elected chairman for 2001-2002

Counsel turned the meeting back to Chairman Miller to conduct elections for the office of Vice Chairman and Secretary/Treasurer.

Chairman Miller opened the floor for  nominations for Vice Chairman.

Board Member Glenn and Board Member Gibson nominated Mr. Triplett for Vice Chairman and Mr. Robertson for Secretary/Treasurer.

Discussion by Counsel regarding separation of the offices for nomination.  Voting should be taking place for the Vice Chairman at this time.

Board Member Robertson nominated Board Member Howell for Vice Chairman.  

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to close the nominations.

Board Member Triplett was elected Vice Chairman by a 7-2 vote.

Chairman Miller opened the nomination for Secretary/Treasurer.

Board Member Howell nominated Mr. Longstaff for Secretary/Treasurer.  

Board Member Glenn nominated Mr. Robertson for Secretary/Treasurer.
Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to close the nominations.

Board Member Longstaff was elected Secretary/Treasurer by a vote of 8-1.

Chairman Miller thanked the Board for giving him the opportunity to serve as Chairman and for election of Mr. Triplett as Vice Chairman and Mr. Longstaff as Secretary/Treasurer.

President Dale advised he would like to discuss environmental clean-up at this time since there were representatives present from Law Engineering to discuss some good news regarding a clean-up fund for free product removal from FDEP.

Flormarie Blackburn, Law Engineering, briefed the Board advising that the FDEP has a program whereby they will fund the clean up free product through ATRP.  One tank on the Airport is eligible for that program because there is free product around the tank.  There will be a $500 deductible that the Authority would have to pay.  After that deductible, FDEP would pay for 100% clean-up of the free product.  She had presented a contractor designation form that designated Law Engineering as the company to do the clean-up.  This would only cover clean-up of the free product.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised the Authority would not be eligible for funding under the Leaking Underground Storage Tank  Program (LUST) because we do not have any potable wells on the Airport.  However, there are other sources of funding that would be pursued.  In talking with FDEP representatives, if we can show that we have not used any of the underground facilities since 1995, and to his knowledge we had not, we could look to other sources of funding.  The program being addressed today would be for clean-up of free product only.  He requested that the Board authorize him to sign the FDEP contractor designation form on behalf of the Board.

President Dale advised Law Engineering was under contract with PBS&J at this time, which would allow the Authority to proceed without going out for bid.

Discussion continued.

Counsel advised under the circumstances described the procedure would be proper.  The President should announce the title of the document and get authorization to execute it.

Counsel advised the name of the document is FDEP Contractor Designation Form to designate a contractor to enter into a contract with FDEP to do the free product removal.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to authorize the President to sign the FDEP Contractor Designation Form to designate a contractor to interact a contract with FDEP to do free product removal.

Motion passed.

B.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-28 with Airport Builders Group, Inc., 

for 4.4 acres of land on the west side of Beardall Avenue, for construction of T-hangars and Corporate Hangars

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-28 with Airport Builders Group, Inc., for 4.4 acres of land on the west side of Beardall Avenue, for construction of T-Hangars and Corporate Hangars.  The term is for thirty (30) years.  The lease consists of 4.4 acres/191,664 square feet at a rate of $0.15 per square foot.  The annual rent is $28,749.60; the monthly rent is $2,563.51, effective April 1, 2002, or the date of issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy for the first building, whichever is first.
Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve Lease Number 2001-28 with Airport Builders Group, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed.

C.
Consideration of Airport Builders Group, Inc., for a FDOT matching 50-50 grant for 

the construction of T-Hangars and corporate hangars on the west side of Beardall Avenue

President Dale advised he had discussed the possibility of a FDOT matching 50/50 grant for construction of T-hangars with the Authority’s engineer, Bill Lutrick, PBS&J.  He recommended that the Board approve offering proceeds of a FDOT matching 50/50 grant for the construction of T-hangars on the west side of Beardall Avenue to be constructed by Airport Builders Group, Inc.   The grant would be in the amount of up to $375,000.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, authorizing the President to pursue the matching grant and offer it to Airport Builders Group, Inc., for the 50/50 construction of T-hangars on the west side of Beardall Avenue.

Motion passed.

Discussion continued.

D.
Consider approval of Lease Number 2001-40 with Global Construction

Managers, Inc., for 1.969 acres of land at the southeast corner of the intersection of Mellonville Avenue and Airport Boulevard, for construction of an office building
Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2001-40 with Global Construction Managers, Inc., for 1.969 acres of land at the southeast corner of the intersection of Mellonville Avenue and Airport Boulevard, for construction of an office building.  The term is for thirty (30) years.  The lease consists of 1,969 acres/85,769.64 square feet at a rate of $0.20 per square foot.  The annual rent is $17,153.93; the monthly rent is $1,529.55, effective May 1, 2002, or the date of issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy, whichever occurs first.

President Dale advised this item also involves Mr. Ronning who is President of Global Construction Managers, Inc.  Mr. Ronning will be constructing an office complex of approximately 15,000 square feet and employing between 65 and 85 employees at the facility on the southeast corner of Mellonville and Airport Boulevard.  Some of the employees would be highly paid, in the $70,000 range and up.  It will be a very good benefit to the City of Sanford.  He further advised the project would probably qualify for incentives under the City, County, and State Programs.  He had offered that through EDC, the City, and the County.  Mr. Ronning has about decided he would like to proceed without incentives because he feels strongly about the area and the location.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve Lease Number 2001-40 with Global Construction Managers, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale briefed the Board regarding where we are on current leases.  He passed out copies of a synopsis advising that last month we increased revenue by $72,688 and had a total revenue renewal of $92,690.  This month revenue had been increased by $68,049 and had a total revenue of $92,889.53.  Even during recessionary times, we are increasing our revenues.  Real estate activity is doing extremely well.

President Dale advised he would present this information to the Board and would also update the City Commission on a monthly basis.

Chairman Miller requested that the report be included in packets that go out prior to the board meeting in order to give members time to review the information.

E.
Discussion of Funding Agreement for Visitor Information Booths
President Dale advised in June 2000, the Sanford Airport Authority entered into a Memorandum of Understanding with the Sanford/Seminole County Chamber of Commerce, Seminole County Convention & Visitor’s Bureau and Orlando Sanford International, Inc., to assist in the funding of the Airport’s visitor information booths. There are currently two booths, one in the Welcome Center and the other in the International Departure Lounge (IDL).  Prior to SAA’s participation, these booths were funded by the other three entities.  At the initiation of the agreement, the estimated annual budget was $18,400 to be split four (4) ways, with each partner paying approximately $4,600 annually.  However, in 2001, operating costs exceeded the projected budget by $7,900 or 43%.  Since the agreement stipulates that any budgetary shortcomings will be covered by the four partners, this resulted in an actual cost of $6,575 for SAA instead of the anticipated $4,600.

President Dale advised he had several concerns regarding the agreement, first and foremost being the open-ended nature of the Authority’s commitment, which is inherently problematic as evidenced by the 43% increase in 2001.  The Memorandum of Understanding stipulates that the Chamber will oversee the scheduling, management and administration of both booths; however, this has become the responsibility of OSI.  Likewise, the agreement indicates that the Welcome Center booth will perform a dual function by providing currency exchange services, with the resulting income from those transaction fees used to offset the operating costs of both information booths; however, currency exchange is no longer conducted at that booth, and in fact, is performed in the IDL booth, with ICE Currency Exchange paying a concessionaire fee to OSI, rather than a transaction fee to the Chamber.  Although the Memorandum of Understanding clearly states that any changes in the project’s scope of services is to be formalized in writing, none of these changes have been brought forward by amendment as required.

President Dale recommended continued support for this endeavor given the undisputed fact that the information booths provide a very useful service to our passengers.  However, he suggested that SAA’s future contributions be in the form of an annual, fixed allocation, rather than remain in the open-ended arrangement that currently exists.  In this way, the Authority will be able to help facilitate the timely distribution of information to the Airport’s visitors while exercising prudent and responsible fiduciary management.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Triplett, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Airport Authority participation with a cap of $6,500 for the current fiscal year, and the contract would have to come back to the Airport Authority Board each year for approval.

Discussion continued.

Chairman Miller advised the President and Board Member Triplett would work together and be diligent about watching the Authority’s share of the funding in the partnership.

Discussion continued regarding management of the project and budgetary responsibilities.
Discussion by Counsel regarding the fact that the Board was approving a cap of $6,500 for next fiscal year.  

Counsel recommended approval and also recommended the president write a letter to all of the parties advising them that the Airport Authority would not be bound by the agreement after the end of this calendar year.  The President should further advise the parties that he has the authority to enter into a new agreement with a budgetary cap.  Then the Authority would not be caught short next year.

Counsel’s advice was incorporated into the motion by the first and second.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard and Deputy City Manager Roger Dixon.

F.
Consider approval of contract with Alcalde & Faye for federal lobbyist 

representation services

President Dale recommended approval of an agreement for professional services between Orlando Sanford International Airport, and the firm of Alcalde & Fay.  Alcalde & Faye would assist the Airport with aviation, public works, and transportation-related grant and loan programs administered by the federal government.  Alcalde & Fay would be compensated at a monthly rate of $5,000; performance of services would commence on December 1, 2001, and terminate on September 30, 2002.

President Dale advised it was important that the Authority have federal representation for environmental clean-up as well as other issues.  Airports that have federal representation have a great and distinct advantage over us.  

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Wright, authorizing President Dale to enter into a contract with Alcalde and Fay, as recommended.

Discussion ensued regarding the time (10 months) and amount ($5,000 per month) of the agreement.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding how well the firm is known and bidding of the contract.

President Dale advised he knew the firm well; they had been in business for many years; and he thought they would do a good job and be honorable and energetic representatives of the Airport Authority.  He further advised if there were others that would be recommended he would be happy to follow through.

Board Member Wright advised this was a contract for services whereby the best person is sought to render the services.  The contract at $5,000 per month is very reasonable.  That is the amount you would expect to pay a state lobbyist.  He was acquainted with Hector at Alcalde and Fay through Shutts & Bowen’s Miami office.  Alcalde and Fay does some work for Miami International Airport and other transportation related public entities in Dade County and around the State.  The firm is very reputable and very well known, and is a good choice to represent the Airport Authority.

Counsel advised that he did not think the Board has a policy to bid this kind of work out and there is no law that he was aware of that would require that it be put out to bid.  He further advised, for the record, that Commissioner Randy Morris had called him and highly recommended the firm of Alcalde and Fay.

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised Jim Russell, Seminole County Public Safety, representing FDEP, had just walked into the meeting.  They had been in discussions and President Dale had promised that he would go to every source possible to seek money for environmental clean-up.  One of the things that we will be seeking is federal funding.  He advised he knew that Mr. Russell appreciated that so he would not have to take enforcement action against the Airport as we continue to seek funding for the environmental clean-up.

Motion passed.   

G.
Consider approval of Solicitation Policy
President Dale advised a recent request from the Girl Scouts to conduct “cookie sales” at the Airport had raised the question of what position the Airport should take on such requests.  Clearly, a standard procedure should be in place to ensure that our response is governed by sound policy and not arbitrary decision-making.  

According to the Airport’s Counsel, the First Amendment has historically been held to protect the right to solicit funds for personal or charitable purposes, subject to reasonable time, place and manner restrictions.  In dealing with this issue, Florida’s “Solicitations of Contributions Act” requires registration, prohibits solicitation in specific areas of the Airport, such as in areas reserved for a particular use (parking, restrooms, restaurant, ticket counter or baggage claim), exclusive tenant areas, and areas within 10 feet of the main door or 50 feet of a security area.  In order to facilitate solicitation, the Authority would be required to implement a permit system and adopt rules to govern the actions of permitted solicitors.  However, the Act also states that the Authority may not be required to issue a permit or grant solicitors access to the Airport.

Given these factors amidst the tightened security regulations currently imposed by the FAA, there does not appear to be any area at the Airport not prohibited by the Act.  This would negate the need for a permit system and attendant rules.

President Dale recommended that the Board adopt a solicitation policy disallowing any type of solicitation at the Airport.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve the Solicitation Policy recommended.

Motion passed.

H.
Consider approval of extension of Airport Lease Agreement

President Dale advised the current lease agreement between the City of Sanford and the Sanford Airport Authority has a term of 35 years, commencing on October 1, 1995, and terminating on September 30, 2030.  The proposed addendum would extend the current lease agreement by an additional five (5) years [September 30, 2035], enabling the Authority to offer 30-year leases to potential investors, lenders and tenants to facilitate economic development at the Airport.

President Dale recommended that the Board take the following action regarding this addendum:

1) Approve the proposed Addendum; and

2) Authorize the President to present the proposed addendum to the City of Sanford Commission for their approval.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, approving an addendum to the Authority’s lease with the City of Sanford, and authorizing the President to present the addendum to the City Commission for approval, as recommended.

Counsel advised he would think that our tenants needed to have some security when we enter into an agreement that goes beyond the lease term that the Authority has with the City of Sanford.  He further advised that we are not authorized to offer lease terms that extend beyond our lease term with the City of Sanford.  He remembered that there was discussion with the City Commission that indicated if we had any leases that would go beyond the term of the lease with the City that we would bring it to the City Commission.  An addendum to the lease with the City would make more sense because we would not have to go to the City every time we had a lease, rather the addendum would extend the lease with the City five years.

Chairman Miller clarified the motion that the Board was approving the proposed addendum for extension of the lease with the City of Sanford and authorizing the President to present the proposed addendum to the City Commission for their approval.

Motion passed.

I.
Consider approval of Tolling Agreement with HNTB for the ILS Runway 27R 

Project

Counsel briefed the Board advising during the course of the ILS Project several problems were uncovered.  We were trying to determine if those problems should be properly laid on the construction contractor, HYPOWER, and/or the Authority’s general consultant, HNTB.  At the time the problems were discovered we had to consider the statute of limitations, which is two years for professional services, which HNTB was rendering to the Authority.  One year ago approximately, the Board approved an agreement, which tolled or suspended the statute of limitations for the time within which the Authority could bring legal action against HNTB for any failure to provide competent services as our engineers for that project.  Because the audit is still being finalized on that project for the FAA, we wanted to make sure that we have all of our numbers in before meeting with HNTB and try and negotiate a resolution to the problems that existed in that project.  Counsel advised that he spoke with President Dale and he felt that within ninety days we should be able to know whether or not we can resolve our problems with HNTB short of litigation.  Therefore the tolling agreement, which was before the Board with a request for authorization for the President to sign, tolls the statute of limitations for an additional ninety days from November 7, 2001.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, approving the Tolling Agreement and authorizing President Dale to sign the documentation, as recommended by Counsel

Motion passed.

J.
Consider approval of actions related to the sale of Orlando Jet Center, Inc.

President Dale recommended approval of actions listed below contingent upon review and approval of all related details and documents by Airport Counsel.

Counsel advised the Board may recall that in 1999 SunJet Aviation, Inc., was authorized to be a fixed base operator at the Airport.  They constructed facilities on the southwest ramp.  The following year they assigned and/or sold their interest in that operation to Orlando Jet Center.  Subsequently Orlando Jet Center released some of the leases that they had assumed.  Last month the Board approved a new lease with Orlando Jet Center, which related to some property west of the actual FBO building.  Today we bring before the Board a purchase and assignment of leases and creation of new documentation with Eagle Jet Center, LLC.

1. Termination of FBO Agreement with SunJet Aviation, Inc. (this agreement was subsequently assigned to Orlando Jet Center, Inc.);

The purpose of terminating this agreement is that we have a new FBO agreement that includes an annual fuel permitting agreement and Eagle Jet Center, LLC  agreed to go ahead and sign the new agreement so that we could have the most current information in our documentation.  

2. Termination of Lease Number 98-38 (FBO conduit lease) with Orlando Jet Center, Inc.;

We are terminating this lease, which was simply a conduit lease to allow Edward McMillan to receive the rental/interest payments on the financing that he provided to SunJet originally.  When Orlando Jet Center came in, that document should have been terminated, because it was paid off.  In a clean-up matter, we are going to terminate that agreement.

3. Assignment of Lease Number 98-39 (FBO Ground Lease) to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.;

The Board needs to approve the assignment of lease of the FBO Ground Lease, which is the lease under the new facility.

4. Approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 98-39 with Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.;

This item is an amendment to the lease, which brings that ground lease up to current standards with the Authority’s other leasing policies that have been adopted since 1999 when SunJet came in.

5. Assignment, assumption, and consent of Lease Numbers 99-14 (fuel farm), 98-37 (Hangar 426), and 01-32 (parking lot) to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.;

This item approves the assignment, assumption and consent of three other leases for the fuel farm, Hangar 426, which is just to the south of the FBO facility, and the parking lot lease approved by the Board in October.

6. Execution of new FBO Agreement with Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.; 

This authorizes execution of a new FBO agreement with Eagle Jet Center

7. Assignment, assumption, and consent of the sublease by Jeno Paulucci for Hangar 333 to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C. 

This item approves the assignment, assumption, and consent of the sublease that Eagle Jet Center has negotiated with Jeno Paulucci for Hangar 333.

Discussion ensued regarding the amount of turnover the Authority had experienced with this particular business, guarantees, and steps that had been taken to insure that the financial security of Eagle Jet Center is better than what had been experienced in the past.

President Dale advised this lease does not have a personal guarantee.

Counsel advised under the circumstances the improvements that had been erected have a value of at least $1.5 million just for the FBO center.  Those are our buildings subject to the leases.  If a tenant were to fail and default under their leases, the Authority would be entitled to take possession of the improvements and re-let them.  This is not a situation where we are overly concerned about financial capability of the party coming in because they are paying a substantial sum to get into those leases.  Counsel did not think they would walk away from the leases because the windfall would result to the Authority if the lease term were shortened.  We have not been asked nor have we released Orlando Jet Center, Inc., nor did we release SunJet.  The leases are all assumptions with the exception of the new FBO Agreement.

Chairman Miller advised what was brought up is that the Board had established a policy and the record needs to indicate that established policy is followed.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Triplett, to approve 

(1) Termination of FBO Agreement with SunJet Aviation, Inc. (this agreement was subsequently assigned to Orlando Jet Center, Inc.);  (2) Termination of Lease Number 98-38 (FBO conduit lease) with Orlando Jet Center, Inc.; (3) Assignment of Lease Number 98-39 (FBO Ground Lease) to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.; (4) Approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 98-29 with Eagle Jet Center, LLC;  (5) Assignment, assumption, and consent of Lease Numbers 99-14 (fuel farm), 98-37 (Hangar 426), and 01-32 (parking lot) to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.; (6) Execution of new FBO Agreement with Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C.; and (7) Assignment, assumption, and consent of the sublease by Jeno Paulucci for Hangar 333 to Eagle Jet Center, L.L.C., as recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.
5.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Dale reported on the following:


TOPPS Program/$1.5 million


50/50 Matching Grant for construction of large hangar

President Dale requested approval and authorization to design and construct a large hangar with office space utilizing a 50/50 matching grant with SAA’s matching financing to be through a short term line of credit, or with interest rates as low as they are, financing through a bank.

Discussion ensued regarding financing.


Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Glenn, for approval and authorization to design and construct a large hangar with office space utilizing a 50/50 FDOT Grant and SAA matching funds, as recommended.

Board Member Howell voted no.

Motion passed.

President Dale questioned Board Member Howell’s vote against the project.

Board Member Howell advised he did not agree at this point.

President Dale advised Building 400 consisting of 57,600 s.f. leased to Quality Automotive until the year 2004 at a rate of $2.06 per s.f. with sprinklers throughout, large eave heights, 2,000 to 3,000 s.f. of air-conditioned and sprinkled office space has been vacated by Quality Automotive and subleased the building to a sub-tenant through an industrial broker.  The sub-tenant was a furniture manufacturer.  The furniture manufacturer has since closed shop.  We still have Quality Automotive’s successor (QA filed bankruptcy) FDP Virginia, Inc., who purchased the firm out of bankruptcy.  They are on the hook at least until 2004 for the building at $2.06 per s.f.  They are willing to get out of the lease, if we allow, and turn it back over to the Authority.  We would risk loosing $10,000 per month, but the upside of letting them out of the lease would be that we have the opportunity to lease the property at $3.50 or $4.00 per s.f. making a $120,000 lease into a $200,000 lease.  He asked for the Board’s discussion as to whether the Authority should take advantage and allow FDP out of the lease and try to lease the building at a higher rate or go back  to the lessee and try to negotiate a higher rate and diligently pursue another tenant.  The risk with trying to negotiate a higher rate and pursuing another tenant would be that the lessee says “no thanks”, continues to pay $2.05 per s.f., and subleases the building himself for $3.50 per s.f. and pockets the difference.

Discussion ensued.  

Counsel advised he had reviewed, on a limited basis, information had been sent to the Authority by the Bankruptcy Court.  The information shows that FDP Virginia, Inc., acquired assets of the debtor in bankruptcy, which included the Authority’s lease.  Although we have not seen the assignment and assumption agreement between the bankrupt and FDP Virginia, Inc., there is a court order that would indicate that such a document exists and therefore FDP Virginia, Inc., assumed the lease with the Authority and is on the hook.  FDP Virginia, Inc., seems to have other assets also as part of the purchase alone, it looked like they were acquiring a lot of assets, leases, contracts, etc., across the country.  

President Dale was directed by the Board to keep the tenant on the hook for $10,000 per month, look for another tenant, and if one is found, try to negotiate with the tenant at that time.

Mayor Lessard and Commissioner McLain departed the meeting.

President Dale asked the Vice President of Finance to brief the Board on where we ended the fiscal year.

Vice President Garrett briefed the Board.  

Board Member Wright and Board Member Robertson departed the meeting.

President Dale advised the bottom line is that we had a cash flow of $692,848 compared with our budget anticipation of $425,082.

President Dale discussed the annual tenant revenue.  He advised he would track real estate revenue particularly on a monthly basis.  Fifty-seven percent of our budget is related to real estate.   We are $113,000 over where we anticipated being at the end of the fiscal year in the commerce park.  Aviation revenue is a little bit behind.   International Terminal land leases were fixed.  He had thought T-hangar leases were at 100% but had discovered that some equipment was being stored in at least one hangar.  The equipment would be removed and hangars would then be leased at 100%.    We actually have a waiting list for T-hangars.  The total for T-hangars will be about $279,675.84.  An error was made in the budget and we could not have gotten there with current rates.  Residential lease revenue is increasing due to acquisition of new properties with houses on the property that can be leased.  He would furnish a monthly report to the Board.  Total tenant revenue was at $3,069,000 compared to our budget of $2,949,865 on a normal basis.

President Dale advised the Authority has a number of different kinds of leases such as commercial non-aviation, commercial aviation, residential, and agricultural leases, and FBO agreements or specialty type leases, etc.  What has been happening in the past was direction from the Board to have Counsel review every single lease.  That gets very cumbersome and time consuming.  He would like to work with Counsel and come up with a standard lease for each category so that Counsel could spot check leases.  Every single lease we write does not have to be reviewed by Counsel.  He requested authorization from the Board to work with Counsel on standard leases in each of the categories.  

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Glenn advised she would not have a problem with that if it is a renewal or modification of a lease, however, any new tenant lease should be reviewed by our attorney.

Board Member Triplett agreed.

Discussion continued. 

Chairman Miller advised he understood that what was being called for was having the President work with Counsel to standardize leases with a spot check of all leases and review of new leases be conducted by Counsel.

President Dale asked if he leased a house to a new tenant should he have Counsel review the lease.

Board Member Glenn advised affirmatively.

Discussion continued regarding time and money involved in the process.

Board Member Longstaff advised he respectfully disagreed.  If Counsel can draft standard leases, renewals and amendments, and as long as we do not deviate significantly from the terms of those standard forms, it will cut down on legal bills and administrative time dramatically.  We should be able to develop a standard set of documents that we can use for routine renewals and routine new leases.

The consensus of the Board of Directors was that Counsel and President Dale would work together on standardizing leases to use in the every day operation of real estate activity.  Any lease, renewal or addendum outside of standard would be reviewed by Counsel.  Any specialty contracts would be written by Counsel.  Any time the Authority would be dealing with a tenant who was represented by counsel, Authority’s Counsel would be involved.

The question was posed to Counsel, “Do leases have to be authorized by the Board of Directors for the Chairman to sign, or can the CEO sign the leases and bring them to the Board of Directors for informational purposes?”

Counsel advised his opinion would be yes, however, we could get into circumstances where we would be bound by a lease that was not approved by the Board of Directors.  Under current legislation the Board of Directors is the governing body, and there is no provision in our enabling legislation that allows the Airport Manager, which is akin to the President, the authority to bind the Board in that way.

President Dale advised he would be more comfortable bringing leases agreed to and signed by the lessee to the Board of Directors for approval, and have the Board authorize the President to sign.

Counsel advised he had always advocated standardized leases for different classes at the Airport.  He did not have any problem with the President’s recommendation, however, the policy should be made clear.  He further advised we had a potential strike on an addendum several years ago, and at that time the Board said they wanted Counsel to look at all addendums because it was going to throw us into a lawsuit due to the way it was being handled by other persons who did not have the expertise to understand what they were doing.  He was taking comments made by the Board today as basically he was not going to review those addendums anymore.  They will be done by the President and Vice President of Administration as long as they are standardized.

President Dale advised only if the addendums are standardized.  Anything outside of standard he would want Counsel to review prior to coming to the Board of Directors.  He would also want Counsel to review the standard agreement.  This would be a team approach.  He certainly wanted Counsel involved to keep the Board of Directors and himself on safe ground.  

Chairman Miller advised this was not an issue that needed to be directly handled today.  He requested President Dale bring back a written statement to the Board as to what was brought out today.

President Dale advised it had come to his attention that there was no multi-modal transportation to this Airport.  There is no bus service or rail service.  He had written to the Chairman of the County Commission, Mayor Lessard and the Chairman of Lynx asking them to put us in the pot.  Now they have put us in the pot and advised they are looking at alternatives and a proposed route that would bring Lynx to the Airport via Airport Boulevard.  Payment for the service is yet to be determined.  Mayor Lessard had written that he agreed we should have bus service to the Airport and that he would support it.  Our Commission Liaison advised he would support it.  The County and City Commission had indicated that they would support it.  He would continue to seek avenues to bring bus service to the Airport.  We have approximately 2,300 employees on the Airport Property.  There is a significant need for multi-modal service.

6.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

Special session of legislature/fuel tax issues

Regulation of flight schools

Statistics

Security

Pan Am service to BWI beginning December 6, 2001

Pan Am planned intrastate service 

Insurance market regarding airport liability for war and terrorism coverage

Construction Projects

Official Public Hearing for Part 150 Noise Study in Mid-December at City Hall with court reporter to record minutes

Master Plan

Chairman Miller asked President Dale to request a timeline from PBS&J for completion of the Master Plan.  He had fully expected to see something in the hands of the Board at the October meeting.  

7.
TBI REPORT
Dave Logan, TBI, reported on parking.  Approval had been received to implement a procedure at the short-term lot to authorize vehicles to park in that area again.  On Wednesday morning they planned to have a parking ambassador to stay at the entry to the lot to perform security requirement inspecting all vehicles prior to entry and provide customer assistance and information.  Parking Lot A, which had been seriously affected eight weeks ago by FAA required security restrictions (60% loss) due to the events of September 11, 2001, would be re-striped while the lot was still under restriction thereby increasing the number of parking spaces from 109 to 127, including 13 handicapped spaces.  Long-term expansion to Lot B would add 207 parking spaces.  Charges for long-term parking was expected to begin around Thanksgiving.  He further advised that OSI had purchased a parking lot shuttle bus, which would be received this week. 

Discussion ensued.

8.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on land acquisition.

9.
LIAISON REPORTS
Board Member Glenn advised Seminole County Commissioner Carlton Henley was in the hospital for open-heart surgery.

10.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Miller reiterated a portion of the duties of the Secretary/Treasurer in working with the Vice President of Finance to be sure that there are monthly financials, leases, receivables, past dues and updates on payables included in agenda packages.  These reports had come to the Board in the past in agenda packages. 

11.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 4, 2001 

12.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:30.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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